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From: Duckworth, Rosemary on behalf of planning policy 
Sent: 12 November 2012 13:57 
To: Regan, Brian; Pullen, Matthew 
Subject: FW: Lewisham Town Centre Local Plan : consultation 
 
 
Rosemary Duckworth  
Senior Policy Officer  
(: 020 8314 6247  
E mail:rosemary.duckworth@lewisham.gov.uk  
London Borough of Lewisham  
+: 5th Floor Laurence House  
1 Catford Road  
London  
SE6 4RU 
 
 

From: Ray Hall [mailto:johnraymondhall@hotmail.co.uk]  
Sent: 12 November 2012 13:09 
To: planning policy 
Subject: Lewisham Town Centre Local Plan : consultation 
 
For the attention of Brian Regan
Planning Policy
Laurence House
Catford
London SE6 4RU
 
 
Dear Brian
 
Submission of Lewisham Town Centre Local Plan & Site Allocations Plan: consultation
 
Thank you for your letter of 28.09.12 and for your request for comments on the above documents. I 
have, as you know, commented on earlier versions, copies of some of which are as below. 
 
My summary observations for this consultation are set out here, the context being:
 
 
My background
 
. A resident in the town centre since 1975;
 
. For 30 years I ran an architectural and planning practice here in the town centre;
 
. I was involved with the Lewisham 2000 consultation process leading to the present arrangement with 
the northern roundabout;
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. I was founding chair of the Lewisham Chamber of Commerce;
 
. I was initiator and then chair of the Our Town Centre group which brought together business, 
community groups and the public sector relevant to the town centre;
 
. I was chair of the Lewisham Environment Trust, which took special interest in the town centre and the 
confluence of the rivers;
 
. I have been a member of the Quaggy Waterways Action Group for many years, which led the thinking 
leading to the naturalization of the River Quaggy that flows into the confluence. I have been asked to 
speak to the group in January of 2012 because of their concern for the confluence in the context of the 
current proposals for Lewisham Town Centre;
 
. I have met with Land Securities as the owners of the Mall and also Taylor Wimpey/MUSE as the 
preferred developer through an spv for the Gateway site;
 
. I also chaired a Lewisham Young People's group in response to the thousands of young people who 
transfer through the town centre on a daily basis; and
 
. Similarly I chaired a steering group for a proposed charity called Fresh Start to relate to drug and alcohol 
abuse in the town centre.
 
 
Possible conflicts of interest
 
It is important that you are aware that I have acted for the Lewisham Association of Street Traders 
concerning their need for enhanced provision in the market area.
 
I am currently acting as a development consultant for Maggie's Restaurant at the corner of Silk Mills Path 
and Lewisham Road as the owners prepare to enhance their facility in anticipation of the changes 
occurring in the town centre.
 
I also own a small but key piece of land to the east of Lewis Grove that could combine with adjacent 
ownerships to enable a development there as a significant contribution to the ongoing transformation of 
the town centre in that location.
 
Apart from my home at 16 Belmont Hill, I have no other ownership involvements in the town centre. I 
have, however, examined many of its sites over the many years that I have been serving here, leading to 
macro planning on behalf of major development interests and well and small scale explorations for more 
local clients. 
 
I know the town centre well, therefore, from a detailed design, transport, servicing, flooding risk, 
commercial and residential and transport perspective as well as that of its customer and user base.
 
 
 
Comments: introduction
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I have known and sought to bring investment into the town centre throughout my 30+ years of service 
here. That has in the past been very difficult. There has never been a more optimistic and positive context 
for the town centre, which justifies great credit being given to all parties that have sought to enhance its 
amenity and status.
 
The goal of now achieving Metropolitan Status  is highly laudable and I believe is within reach. 
Although the requirement for some 2,500 more dwellings within the revised town centre area is a major 
challenge and with an additional 40,000m2 of retail, my own assessment is that especially the 
residential can be achieved.
 
Success can only be possible on all fronts, however, if the public sector embraces the capability of the 
private and together fully engages with the voluntary sector, with the insights and capabilities of each 
party being harnessed for the common good. This consultation process may prove to be a beginning of 
such a working together.
 
Having shared that I am concerned that the many issues that I have raised in earlier consultations, as 
exemplified below, appear not to have been taken into account. I am disappointed, therefore, that it is 
now necessary for me to highlight certain of them again in the context of the amended version of the 
Lewisham Town Centre Local Plan.
 
My comments are as below, starting with the one that could lead to actual loss of life:
 
 
. Flood risk
 
The Lewisham Gateway component of the town centre is clearly stated as being the subject of severe 
flood risk. The master plan showing the H plan requires retail set within the very large roundabout its 
design generates and with below ground servicing that descends beneath the current water table. 
 
From my professional experience, the construction of that basement will result in water displacement and 
the likelihood that the water table will rise significantly and cause the flood risk to be exacerbated, 
perhaps even to the detriment of properties, businesses and residents nearby. Those in Silk Mills Path are 
particularly vulnerable as is the excellent Renaissance scheme as well as the northern sections of the 
shopping mall and its adjacent properties.
 
From a health and safety perspective, such a design approach is dangerous and could undermine the 
economic viability of large swathes of the town centre. Yet the developer is being asked to design into his 
scheme that fundamental weakness.
 
As below I have pointed this out previously. I have seen no evidence that this observation is being taken 
seriously, probably because it requires a fundamental rethink concerning the H Plan.
 
My observation is in the context of knowing that there is a master plan/design solution that does not carry 
that weakness and that danger. As is relevant below, that alternative also does not carry the high 
infrastructure cost it necessitates. 
 
That alternative fully and positively addresses the flood risk issue. Despite being offered, its thinking has 
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not been allowed to be part of the discussion.
 
 
. High infrastructure cost
 
The H plan format inevitably leads to further high infrastructure costs in moving below ground services 
and in reshaping roads, bridges and site contours - all of which were completed using public funds as part 
of the still recent Lewisham 2000 proposal for the town centre. 
 
I have pointed that out previously on a number of occasions over the years since the H Plan format 
was since conceived: the emails below being examples. I have also stated that there are better ways of 
tackling a master plan that works with the inherited format and hence the public sector investment 
already made as recently as some 15 years ago - with that investment being used for good.
 
Despite that, there has never been any variation away from the H plan. I note that Taylor Wimpey/MUSE 
has in practice that the high infrastructure cost inherent in the H plan as an overhead to be correct and 
has now become the recipient of a Government grant to offset that infrastructure overhead cost burden. 
 
My view is that that extra public sector funding is not necessary and that a private sector funded solution 
that meets the Council's aspirations for the town centre is possible. Those additional public funds could 
then be released to be used in other more critical contexts.
 
I have been advised by Planning Officer, Matthew Pullen, that me stating how that alternative master plan 
can be configured is not the purpose of this consultation. I am more than happy to explain when given 
the opportunity, which I would advise before a final decision is made on the content of the Lewisham 
Towne Centre Local Plan.
 
 
. Harnessing the potential of the private sector
 
It is very noticeable that the H Plan separates a new northern component of the town centre from the 
existing southern: the division being with the highway at Rennell Street. To the south is asset principally 
owned by Land Securities and to the north is asset in principally public ownership and with Taylor 
Wimpey/MUSE through its spv as the intended developer. 
 
The master plan link is the line of an open and then closed pedestrian mall that crosses the substantial 
highway at Rennell Street in effect becomes. That apart the north and the south are separate and are not 
part of one conception in terms of commerciality, servicing, townscape massing and people 
movement nor management and promotion. 
 
It is worth noting that the Lewisham 2000 proposal took a more holistic view, with the result that the 
existing roundabout was a key component of how to service the mall - as it enables large vehicles coming 
from all directions to access the ramps that in turn access the service decks and car parks above the mall. 
I have yet to see a convincing engineering solution to the loss of that flexibility. It is not addressed in the 
document ot which this consultation refers.
 
Land Securities is one of the most respected and enlightened developers and management entities in the 
UK and is world class in terms of thinking and delivery. The consultation master plan, however, constrains 
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their involvement. Having insight into how they would have preferred to tackle the town centre, my view 
is that that is a huge missed opportunity.
 
With both Land Securities and Taylor Wimpey/MUSE as key commercial players and the public sector 
participants, an exceptional delivery team could have been formed for the whole of the town centre south 
of the railway junction. I would expect that team would have shaped a way forward that would not be 
based on the H plan, but on a format that is far better and that could indeed deliver the Metropolitan 
Status that is so desired - and so rightly desired.
 
I am pleased that the Tesco site to the north of the railway junction is now seen as a potentially high 
density development of both residential and retail. Again the same principle applies. My advice is harness 
Tesco's around the same table with Land Securities, Taylor Wimpey/MUSE and the public sector and 
allow their commercial, social, community and promotional capabilities and skills loose. 
 
My expectancy, for example, is that Tesco's will be looking at 13-15 storey residential towers and not the 
9 storeys suggested. They will be doing that in the light of the heights achieved in the highly 
commendable Renaissance scheme in Loampit Vale, which sets the yardstick for what can now be 
achieved in a zone around the town centre core, including the adjacent Thurston Road. 
 
The Renaissance scheme is a pioneer that deserves credit being given to all concerned. There after the 
new future being sought is now more easily achieved. My advise is go even further in partnership, in 
harnessing and in releasing capability as part of one even more holistic approach.
 
 
. Youth employment
 
The Renaissance scheme has enabled a new swimming pool and leisure complex. My expectancy is that 
by harnessing the full potential of the private sector in the town centre, much more amenity provision for 
all generations could be enabled - and especially for our young.
 
My view is the same in terms of employment generation. Give Land Securities, Taylor Wimpey/MUSE and 
Tesco the brief of generating substantial employment - and especially for our young - and I think we will 
all be thrilled by what they will come up with.
 
I know that the lack of youth employment in our borough is a great source of concern for our Mayor. 
There is an unprecedented opportunity to address this positively here. I do not think the consultation 
document goes any where near grasping the opportunity before us: but it could if its basis was 
reconsidered.
 
The additonal public sector funding secured to relate to the high infrastructure overheads inherent in the 
H plan is in my view, as above, not necessary. I can, if given the opportunity, demonstrate why. If that 
funding can, however, be retained, the enhancement of provision and opportunity for our young it could 
enable could be huge when delivered in partnership with the key private sector and voluntary 
sector players as above.
 
A major enhancement of the public realm - and in particular that around the confluence of the rivers 
Ravensbourne and Quaggy - could then also be achieved. The enhancement that could then be possible 
could further transform a perception of Lewisham town centre as being unsafe to being one of being a 
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world renowned destination in our capital. Again, I know how to achieve that.
 
 
. Townscape
 
This brings me to my last area of concern. That is that the images of the the H plan in terms of 
townscape are very appealing. They do not take into account, however, of the shadows generated by the 
massing and location of the buildings which are all to the immediate south of the confluence. 
 
Nor do they take into sufficient account of the channelled wind as well as the trapped air pollution the H 
Plan configuration will generate. When the master plan went to committee for approval for the road 
system, it was stated that the H plan will lead to a worse pollution level within the town centre than at 
present. The committee felt that that was acceptable: the committee's difficulty being that they were not 
shown a better alternative.
 
My view is that that conclusion is not acceptable and especially in an era when climate change and air 
pollution levels are endangering not only individual lives but also the very future of our planet and the all 
of the future generations we all serve.
 
 
. Management
 
My last point is in the context of the loss of a town centre manager for Lewisham due to a lack of public 
funds. My view is that some out of the box thinking is needed here in conjuction with the major 
commercial players as well as key voluntary sector parties as outlined above. Precedents, say in Oxford 
Street, are worth examining.
 
Lewisham Town Centre needs managing and in a proactive manner that deals with issues such as drug 
and alchohol abuse positively, that harnesses the energy of the thousands of young people that move 
through it on a daily basis, that ensures a tangible sense of belonging for the old and for families in our 
community - and that positions our town centre as a destination on the London and even on the global 
stage: 
 
For that is what Metropolitan Status is truly all about.
 
I am confident that together we can achieve this. The above observations need to be properly taken into 
account, however, if we are to succeed.
 
 
A true partnership
 
As you have seen, I am saying the above in the context of knowing from experience and application of 
theory in practice that there is a far better way of tackling the way forward for our town centre. The 
problem has been the commitment to the H plan, no matter what and the inability to think outside of that 
particular box.
 
There is a better way that can fulfill the aspirations of Lewisham Borough Council. Metropoltan Status par 
excellence is within reach, but only if there is a willingness to dare to allow others to fully play a role in 
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bringing it into being.
 
Stop, step back and talk with a genuine openness is my advice  - and please do so quickly and before it is 
too late. The concerns of the Quaggy Waterways Action Group as I understand them are spot on. There is 
a better way and involving its chair even now as part of a team that defines the solution would be a very 
good move.
 
I trust this is helpful. There is a lot more that I could say. I will be copying this email and those below to 
the various parties with which I have discussed the issues involved.
 
Finally, could you kindly confirm in writing that this email with the emails below have been forwarded to 
the Inspector as part of this consultation, please?
 
Appreciations again. So much has been achieved by so many and so much more could be achieved if all 
key parties were allowed to work together.
 
Yours
 
 
Ray Hall
 
16 Belmont Hill, London SE13 5BD: 0208 318 7171
 
 
 
 
Attn Brian Regan 
Lewisham Borough Council 
  
23.04.2012 
  
  
Dear Brian 
  
Lewisham Town centre: draft AAP consultation 
  
  
I am sorry to have to add a further concern before today's deadline. 
  
I am as you may know an architect who has worked on a large number of projects, especially in complex 
urban areas. 
  
An early one was a large church building in Brixton called St Matthew's. Below ground adjacent to it is the 
River Effra which descends from Crystal Palace. The land on which it sits has a very high water table. 
  
The conditions are similar to those where Lewisham Council has proposed the H Plan, although I would 
expect the situation there to be much more serious due to the recognized severe dangers of flooding. 
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A precedent in Brixton 
  
When we tanked the crypt of St Matthew's, a volume of moving water below ground was displaced, the 
water table rose all around the building significantly flooding the crypt and generating what was 
effectively a lake. By being on the side of a hill, that lake subsided and we were able to empty the crypt.  
  
We then had to redesign its layout to allow for the danger of future similar situations. Thankfully we 
succeeded. 
  
My expectation is that the confluence of two rivers in an urban flood plain may not be as easy. 
  
The night mare scenario is not only the one I have outlined below, but also its effect on the new Glass 
Mill leisure centre that could cause it to be a serious health risk, with all that that could imply. As you 
know, I want that excellent provision to be a huge success .... 
  
  
A radical rethink is needed 
  
The Council and its advisers may have answers to all of my concerns. If so I would suggest that some 
form of public statement is needed. I have found some of these concerns have been ignored at times 
when raised in the past. 
  
The more I think through the Council's proposals, the more I am certain that a radical rethink is 
needed ... and urgently. 
  
On this occasion I have not copied this email to anyone else outside my own team, but may do so 
shortly. As previously, could you please acknowledge receipt and understanding of its contents. 
  
I trust all of this is helpful. 
  
Appreciations again. 
  
Ray 
  
Ray Hall 
  
Raymond Hall Ltd: part of People and Places International: London, Belfast and Pune, India 
16 Belmont Hill, London SE13 5BD: 0208 318 7171: 23.04.2012 
  
  
 
 

From: johnraymondhall@hotmail.co.uk 
To: brian.regan@lewisham.gov.uk 
Subject: Lewisham Town Centre: draft AAP consultation 
Date: Mon, 23 Apr 2012 14:42:00 +0100 
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For the attention of Brian Regan  
Planning Policy Manager
Resources & Regeneration Directorate 
Lewisham Borough Council 
  
  
23.04.12 
  
Dear Brian 
  
Consultation on draft AAP: Lewisham Town Centre 
  
Thank you for confirming on the telephone on Friday last that you are in receipt of my observations on 
the draft AAP etc below. 
  
A lot of work went into that document as I know you realize. It is reassuring that it will not get lost. 
  
A few other points, if I may, before the deadline for consultation input arrives at 5.00pm today: each of 
which is geared to helping Lewisham Council succeed: 
  
  
Rennel Street 
  
. The big roundabout is often criticized. I actually think of itself it is very successful as a design as it does 
a number of functions in one solution, which is a credit to the many people involved. 
  
. A problem, however, is that vehicles can stack back into it from Lewisham High Street and cause 
congestion on the roundabout itself. A frequent reason for stack back is cars that are stationary waiting to 
turn right into Rennel Street whilst there is traffic moving toward the roundabout from the north in 
Lewisham High Street. 
  
. For your interest, years ago I advised against Rennel Street being accessed from Lewisham High Street. 
It should have been accessed from Molesworth Street from the south bound carriageway, with egress as 
a left turn back into Lewisham High Street and hence back to the big roundabout. 
  
. If that had happened the problem of stack back as mentioned above would not have occurred as a form 
of short one way system would have applied with no cross traffic. 
  
. When the present arrangement was designed, the notion was a pedestrian place outside of Lewisham 
House. It was never needed. The one way system could also have meant that a drop off and pick up 
place would have been possible in Rennel Street serving the retail - and in particular the Mall. 
  
. This format would be simple to adopt whilst we await any final and bigger scheme. The difference in 
efficient flow of traffic would be marked. 
  
  
EU Health and Safety Law 
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. My own background is that of an architect. Under EU health and safety regulations, my understanding is 
that, if a client requires a building design that leads to an accident, that client can be liable for having 
caused the risk and even the death of the person or persons involved. 
  
. If an architect in turn designs a building that has an inherent health and safety risk that leads to hurt, 
damage and even death, that architect can be seen to be liable. 
  
. In the context of the draft AAP, Lewisham Council as the client and its planning department as the 
designer of the H Plan master plan could find themselves liable for any accident having advocated and a 
designed an exposed service basement in an an area of severe flood risk: a risk clearly stated in its own 
draft AAP. 
  
. My understanding is that the designer can also personally be liable. That could mean individual 
Councillors, the Executive Mayor as well as the relevant planning officers. Again as I understand it, even 
you as Brian Regan could be personally liable as part of a chain of responsibility if this email is not 
properly considered at the right level. 
  
. Another arena of serious concern evident through the professional press, is that it is clear that insurers 
are increasingly not accepting risks that were fully foreseeable and could have been avoided. It is possible 
that the open basement in the H plan master plan by being known to be in an area of severe flood risk 
may not be insurable.
  
. Climate change is causing the flood risk issue to become more serious. A possibility of an insurance 
refusal now is very likely to move towards a certainty in the relatively near future, causing any notion of a 
commercial and residential the scheme of the master plan type proposed by Lewisham Council in that 
location to be non-viable in operation - with significant negative implications for all involved. 
  
. The only possible remedy is either abandonment of a development in an area of recognized severe flood 
risk or allowing a very different design approach that fully addresses the considerations I have outlined 
here. 
 
  
Could I suggest that the Council takes very clear, considered and long term legal and insurance advice on 
these two issues. 
 
Part of that suggestion is to follow my proposal in the consultation response and urgently change the 
draft AAP to being one of aspirations and not a design master plan requirement as embodied in the 
Council's own H master plan. 
  
  
Mature trees 
  
. My last observation is again one that I have made before: 
  
. Trees take years to mature and are very sophisticated cleansing organisms: the ones in Quaggy 
Gardens, in the middle of the big roundabout and the central reservations and edges of that roundabout 
have taken some 14 years to mature. 
. Their planting and maintenance is a credit to all concerned.
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. Each is an asset to the town centre and each does a great job aesthetically and environmentally. 
 
. To be consistent with its own policies as set out in the draft AAP, could I suggest that it is best not 
remove them but work with them. 
 
Conclusions 
 
I trust these further thoughts are helpful. 
 
All relate, as with my main response below, to very serious issues. Each is, therefore, shared with the goal 
of enabling a far better outcome than that currently embodied in aspects of the documents consulted 
upon. 
  
As previously, I have copied this email to Taylor Wimpey/MUSE, Land Securities and Barratts as well as 
South London Business that has taken a real interest in the thoughts I have shared, as have GLA 
members Len Duvall and James Cleverly.
 
Due to their seriousness, I would appreciate it if you could kindly, please, confirm receipt of this email and 
that its contents have been read and are understood. 
 
Appreciations as always 
  
Ray 
  
Ray Hall: 16 Belmont Hill, London SE13 5BD: 0208 318 7171   
 
  
From: johnraymondhall@hotmail.co.uk 
To: planning.policy@lewisham.gov.uk 
Subject: Lewisham Town Centre: draft AAP consultation 
Date: Tue, 17 Apr 2012 14:56:50 +0100 
 
 
For the attention of Brian Regan 
Planning Policy Manager 
Resources & Regeneration Directorate 
Lewisham Borough Council
17.04.12
 
  
Dear Brian Regan 
  
Concerning: 
  
1. Lewisham Town Centre Area Action Plan Development Plan Document 
2. Lewisham Site Allocations Development Plan Document 
3. Community Infrastructure Levy - Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule 
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Thank you for your letter of March 9th, 2012, and for inviting comments on the Area Action Plan for 
Lewisham Town Centre as well as the other two documents as above.  
  
I have lived and worked in the town centre for almost 37 years and there has never been a time so 
exciting as now. 
 
Although the term needs to be more fully defined, my own view is that our town centre gaining 
'metropolitan' status is able to be within reach. As you will see, I believe a 'well done to all concerned' is 
fully justified for getting this far. 
  
I have set out below my thoughts and responses, as well as my suggested variations, to the draft AAP 
Development Plan Document.
 
 
As a backcloth 
  
Quite a few years ago I helped organize an 'Our Town Centre' dialogue which brought together 
representatives of the public, private and voluntary sectors of our community. In those days that sharing 
of thoughts was relatively new. Today it is well established as the best way to bring out the best in an 
area as complex and as pivotal as Lewisham Town Centre. 
  
It was clear then that the private sector had a key partnership role to play. This related not only to 
investment, but also to the promotion and management of Lewisham Town Centre. 
 
I have written on a number of occasions to congratulate all involved in enabling the Barratts's 
Renaissance scheme that is now rising high in Loampit Vale. Not only is the residential component of 
enormous significance, but so is the provision for small businesses as well as what will be an exemplary 
Glass Mill Leisure Centre. As someone now in his 60's, I am looking forward to enjoying a swim there. 
  
Lewisham Town Centre is doing well at present. Alongside Barratts, we have one of our country's most 
enlightened and substantial developers as the owner of the Lewisham Shopping Mall: Land Securities. Add 
the commitment of a residential specialist of renown and strong capability in the form of the joint venture 
between Taylor Wimpey and MUSE ... and our town centre has potentially one of the most capable multi-
sector development teams ever assembled.
 
The voluntary sector is also strong in Lewisham, as exemplified by the Quaggy Waterways Action Group, 
which has done so much to enable appreciation and the opening up of our rivers: the confluence of 
which being the very reason for the existence of our town centre.
 
 
Well done all
 
I thought it would be helpful to respond, therefore, to your kind request for comments on the draft AAP 
first with a word of encouragement. 
 
The public, private and voluntary sectors are beginning to work together in a perhaps unprecedented 
way. Each sector needs the other and together we can all succeed. As a result, Lewisham Town Centre is 
definitely emerging as a brilliant place to live, work and enjoy being alive. There is still a way yet to go, 
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but success is within reach. 
 
Well done to all concerned. 
  
Having been party to the earlier consultation process  that led to the adoption of the Lewisham 2000 
strategy for the town centre, I have a lot of appreciation for the significant public sector investment that 
went into that proposal. 
  
My main observations on the draft AAP are, therefore, twofold:
 
. To offer a thank you for what has been achieved in the past, as well as:
 
. To offer an encouragement to go much, much further than its guidelines seem to imply.
 
 
A release 
 
We are succeeding. To actually succeed, however, my view is that there needs to be 'a release': 
 
. A release of imagination that is pent up within the private sector;
 
. A release of even more professional facilitation through the skills of the public sector; and
 
. A release of genuine social integration that can only come through the involvement of the voluntary 
sector.
 
At present the thinking embodied in the draft AAP is far too constraining. With the release I am 
suggesting across all sectors, our town centre can truly 'take off' and the transformation we all so desire 
can be achieved.
The reference has to be that of the draft AAP: namely Lewisham Town Centre gaining metropolitan 
status. By that must mean, not just a quantum of retail and residential space, but the quality of being a 
destination on the national and even global stage: in essence a place where people want to travel to and 
enjoy.
 
Lewisham Town Centre is not at present such a destination. It has the potential, however, to become 
that. 
 
I have to be open with you - because that is what genuine consultation is all about - but my view is that 
the present draft AAP will not enable that potential to be realized: far more is needed.
 
Declaration of interests 
  
I now have to declare certain interests: 
  
. I have worked as an architect, urban planner and development facilitator in and around Lewisham Town 
Centre for decades. I know it very well from a social, retail and development perspective: perhaps as 
much as anyone outside of the Council's own offices. 
 
. I have worked with the market traders and know the issues they face. I have had meetings with the 
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management team of the Mall as well as its owners going back to the more constrained days when 
Slough Estates were owners. 
 
. I came to know many of the businesses well when I was founding chair of the Lewisham Chamber of 
Commerce.  
  
. My home is just outside the town centre area and I own a piece of land as an investment within the AAP 
area as well. 
 
. All of these interests demonstrate that I have a deep commitment to the town centre that is both social 
and commercial. Indeed, as the son of corner shopkeepers who built a sense of community through their 
work place, my view is that the social and the commercial are totally mutually intertwined. Get one wrong 
and the other fails. 
  
. It is in that context that I have shaped initial proposals for a hotel on a site behind Lewis Grove at its 
junction with Lee High Road. I am confident that proposal will help transform the viability of the retail and 
restaurant offer in that location. I have had a preliminary conversation with Senior Planning Officer Emma 
Talbot about it. 
 
. I have also followed though the implications of my observations on the whole town centre area into 
specific ways forward for consideration, the principles of which have been commercially tested. I have 
outlined several of them below.
 
 
Specifics 
  
Let me now focus onto those specifics as advice for any revised content of the draft AAP. 
  
. Firstly on an important matter of detail: I welcome the notion that the south east frontage onto the 
junction of Lewis Grove and Lee High Road is of townscape value. I think that is very perceptive and even 
masterly. 
  
. The condition of that frontage is, however, a reflection of the low value of the ownerships, which in turn 
reflect the inadequate format and condition of the buildings behind. My view is that it would not be wise 
to place constraints on the owners by causing the buildings themselves to have to be retained. The 
elevations enhanced yes, but not the actual buildings. The reference needs to be an economic driver that 
facilitates new investment and townscape enhancement. As has been clear in the past, change for good 
will not happen without that.
 
. Also when emphasizing the benefits of the elevations there, could I suggest that the importance of 
opening up the River Quaggy so that its can be enjoyed is very important too. They need not be 
contradictory criteria.
 
. Unlike those in the northern section, the buildings in the central and southern part of the triangle formed 
by Lewisham High Street, Lewis Grove and Lee High Road are of poor quality and are of low commercial 
value. This could change.
 
. For that to happen, a bigger picture is needed to release value that could then enable their 
enhancement. My purpose now is not to set out fully how, but to say that there are a small number of 
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commercial 'chess moves' needed to enable that to happen.
 
. The same principle applies to a development solution to the area to the immediate north of the southern 
roundabout: an area that comprises a number of uses and interests from the retail Mall to the commercial 
and other components external to it. 
  
. The H Plan is part of the draft AAP, which removes infrastructure that was part of the Lewisham 2000 
strategy. May I now share a strong reason for concern:
 
. I find it difficult to accept that the public sector investment in such very recent infrastructure cannot be 
harnessed for the benefit of all participants in the town centre as we go forward. It is an issue of good 
stewardship - and probably also imagination.
 
. That observation is also in the context of the assumption that the private sector would have to further 
fund the infrastructure variations embodied in the H plan. Those changes are in good part below ground. 
In my view those variations are unnecessary. They are also substantial and up front in order to shape a 
development site: the inevitable loser is the timing and quality of the end result.
 
. That observation in turn is in the context of what I would expect are the aspirations of Land Securities 
as the owners of the Mall.
 
. My expectation is that those aspirations could include the establishment of a major retailer as an 
addition to the Mall up to the northern roundabout - and serviced by existing infrastructure above the 
Mall. As I see it, it would be logical if that retailer was Sainsbury's.
 
. If achieved that would enable the transfer of the existing smaller Sainsbury's from its present location at 
the centre of the mall. The space released could then become a series of smaller units that could also 
open onto the Molesworth Street.
 
. That commercial 'chess move' could then release further space that could enable a second prime retailer 
to emerge at the southern end of the Mall with access both from and to the High Street and from and 
to Molesworth Street. A greatly enlarged Primark would make sense. 
 
. Such a reconfiguration could also be part of the transformation of the southern end of the Mall onto the 
southern roundabout.
 
. My expectation is that Taylor Wimpey/MUSE would welcome the opportunity to position its residential 
scheme above the new Sainsbury's and hence above the Mall itself. My calculations indicate that there is 
volume to do that.
 
. When achieved, the viability and desirability of both the Mall and its residential component would rise 
significantly. That could then enable the prospect of community and associated leisure provision of 
substance to rise as well.
 
. The employment implications for especially our young people are enormous. The outcome could be a 
'win win' for all.
 
. All of the above could be achieved without substantial new infrastructure and hence by working with the 
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public sector investment already made. Private sector funds can, therefore, be fully used to ensure a high 
quality end result above ground. 
 
. This would especially apply to the public realm where an imaginative solution to the conflict between 
pedestrians and vehicle is key. I am confident such a solution is within relatively easy reach.
 
. The beneficiaries would be all concerned and especially the broader community.
 
 
An aspirational approach
 
. The biggest weakness of the town centre is its visual and pedestrian insularity from the south, the west 
and the north. The format outlined above would address that fundamentally and very positively.
 
. The impression generated when coming out of the main Lewisham transport node and looking toward 
the Mall is probably the worst of any metropolitan centre in our capital. My view is that the private sector 
can transform that impression literally in a matter of months - and well within the 2026 goal for the 
achievement of metropolitan status as set out in the draft AAP. 
 
. That cannot now be achieved by the public sector with its own funds. My suggestion is that the private 
sector players key to that area - led jointly by Land Securities and Taylor Wimpey/MUSE - be released and 
be allowed to define how that final transformation can be achieved. 
 
. It is in their commercial interest and all of our social and environmental interets that they succeed. 
 
. When released, Land Securiites, Taylor Wimpey and MUSE I am certain have the imagination and the 
resource to deliver that success.
 
. To facilitate that success, the environmental criteria set set out in the draft AAP are very helpful: air 
cleansing and especially the real risk of flooding exacerbated by the dangers of climate change. 
 
. As a detail, at planning committee the H Plan was recognised as having a detrimental effect on air 
quality. That negative outcome for residents and customers can, in my view, be avoided.
 
. A below ground car park and service area is necessary as part of the H Plan. The water table is high in 
that location, which is part of Flood Zone 3a. If flooding occurs on the scale possible, that basement could 
fill very quickly with dire consequences for any one trapped there. The effect on the viability and 
credibility of the town centre would be severe. 
  
. This would require a lot of courage from its advocates, but this leads me to advise that the AAP should 
not have an 'H' master plan set within it.
 
. Instead it should have a series of clear aspirations: including ease of pedestrian connectivity between 
the Mall and the transport node, opening up of the confluence of the rivers Quaggy and Ravensbourne, 
the shaping of new and enhanced green and blue public spaces as well as community and leisure 
provision. 
 
. My advice is to then allow the imagination of the private sector - in conversation with the voluntary and 
the public sectors - to set out how it could deliver those aspirations in terms of design and content. 
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. From a public sector viewpoint, there may appear to be a risk. Knowing the lead players that would be 
involved - Land Securities, Taylor Wimpey and MUSE - I am very confident the Council and the broader 
community will not be disappointed.
 
 
A Wow! factor
 
. I mentioned at the beginning that metropoltian status is, I suspect, not just about a quantum of retail or 
even residential space. 
 
. It is also about Lewisham Town Centre becoming a destination where people want to be: a place of 
national and even international renown. 
  
. The thoughts that I have outlined here are geared to that end.  
  
. There is, however, a very practical design feature that I have not and will not mention here. 
 
. It is a design feature that is fully consistent with a distinctive that I see for Lewisham: that of a 
community that dwells amongst the hills and valleys of South East London with rivers that confluence in 
our Lewisham Town Centre.
 
. I would be pleased to explore what that feature could be with Land securities and Taylor Wimpey/MUSE 
as part of the exercise I am recommending. I am very confident that it could be easily funded from below 
ground infrastructure costs not spent.  
  
. I am also confident that, when delivered, it would bring about the release of a 'brush away the cobwebs 
of the past' 'wow!' factor: a wow! factor that I believe is key to the promotion and positioning of 'our 
town centre' firmly onto the world stage. 
  
. The beneficial implications for the whole of our community - and especially our young people - are 
enormous.
 
 
Management
 
. Finally, when as founding chair of the Lewisham Chamber of Commerce, colleagues recognized how 
important a commercially capable and socially sensitive town centre manager was to the success of 'our 
town centre'. Thanks to Lewisham Council's support, there have been some very good town centre 
managers. 
 
. Due to funding restraints, I am told that such a post is not now possible. 
 
. My view is that that post not only needs to return but that it has to do so on a greatly enhanced basis: 
with promotions, street cleaning, security and events management being part of its function. 
  
. My suggestion is that that possibility be also added to the criteria for an aspiration based re-draft of the 
AAP: a redraft that could be tabled to Land Securities and Taylor Wimpey/MUSE for their response. 
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. Their response could then be part of a further consultation/involvement process that could lead to 
perhaps the most exciting and truly fulfilling public, private and voluntary sector delivery partnership yet 
seen anywhere in the UK.
 
. My expectation is the the suggested way forward that could then emerge would lead to a solutions to 
the triangle I mentioned as well as enhancement of the market area.
 
 
In conclusion
 
I trust these responses are helpful. I also trust that they will be considered carefully. 
 
Similarly I trust that it will be evident that there is a lot more behind the thoughts outlined. I would be 
pleased to discuss them further with you.
 
I have had a number of conversations over the years with many people, but it is important that you are 
aware that none of the organizations mentioned above have been party to this submission. 
 
A copy has, however, been sent to Land Securities, Taylor Wimpey/MUSE, Barratts and the Quaggy 
Waterways Action Group as their names have been mentioned. 
  
Thank you again for so much that has been achieved to date. So much more is now possible with 
imagination, good stewardship of funds - and if we all work in a mutually supportive way together. 
 
I trust this is helpful to that end. 
  
Appreciations as always 
  
Ray
 
Ray Hall 
AA Dipl (Arch & Planning), Architect RIBA, 
Elected FCSD, and 
Elected Fellow of the Insititute of Directors.
 
16 Belmont Hill, London SE13 5BD: 0208 318 7171
 
17.04.2012  
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